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	Present
	Role
	Initials

	Paula Mead
	Independent Chair, NSCB
	PM

	Alan Hartwell
	Senior Manager, Education & Safeguarding Performance Team, NCC
	AH

	Andy Johnson
	Director of Education and Skills, NCC
	AJ

	Ann Brennan (Deputising for Carol Goodman)
	Service Manager, Public Law, Cafcass.
	AB

	Annie Topping
	Director of Quality & Patient Safety, NHS Northumberland Clinical Commissioning Group
	AT

	Carina Carey 
	Head of NPS (North of Tyne), National Probation Service

	CC

	Daljit Lally
	Executive Director Wellbeing & Community Health Services, NCC (RF)
	DL

	Debbie Reape
	Deputy Director of Nursing, Northumbria Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust 
	DR

	Deborah Brown
	Policy and Team Manager, Community Safety Department, Northumberland Fire & Rescue Service, NCC. 
	DB

	Ian Billham
	Strategic Community Safety Manager, NCC
	IB

	Jackie Coleman
	Detective Chief Inspector, Northumbria Police.
	JC

	Jane Bowie
	Head of Safeguarding & Strategic Commissioning, Adult Services
	JB

	John Barnes
	Head teacher, Astley High School (DRee)
	JBa

	Julie Ayre 

(Deputising for Gillian Physick)
	Action for Children
	JA

	Julie Young
	Principal Housing Services Manager, NCC
	JY

	Karen Herne
	Public Health Service Manager, Public Health, NCC
	KH

	Margaret Tench
	Head of Quality & Safety (Children), Designated Nurse Safeguarding Children, NHS Northumberland Clinical Commissioning Group.
	MT

	Naomi Jones
	Designated Doctor, Child Protection, Northumberland CCG
	NJ

	Phil Soderquest
	Public Safety Unit Manager, Public Protection.
	PS

	Rachel Farnham
	Head of Children’s Social Care, Wellbeing & Community Health Services, NCC
	RF

	Robin Harper-Coulson
	Business Manager, NSCB
	RHC

	Saira Park
	Business Support to NSCB, NCC
	SP

	Sue Reilly
	Lay Member, NSCB
	

	Vida Morris
	Group Nurse Director In Patient Care, Northumberland Tyne and Wear NHS Foundation Trust
	VM


	Apologies received
	
	

	Carol Goodman (AB deputising)
	Senior Head of Service:  A1 North and South of Tyne and Cumbria; the National Commissioning Team
	CG

	Deborah Reeman
	Head Teacher, Prudhoe high School
	DRee

	Gillian Physick
	Children’s Services Manager, Action for Children (JA)
	GP

	Liz Kelly
	Director of Offender Management, Northumbria Community Rehabilitation Company
	LK

	Julie Dodson
	Director, Voices
	JD

	Lisa Orchard 
	Detective Superintendent, Northumbria Police 
	LO

	Robert Arckless
	Cabinet Member, NCC
	RA

	Steven Mason 
	Chief Executive, NCC
	SM


	Did not attend
	
	

	Julie McVeigh 
	Assistant Director, Barnardos East Region (SD)
	JMcV


	In Attendance
	
	

	Nicole Aisbitt
	Safeguarding Report Writer/Minute Taker, Northumberland Children’s Services Safeguarding Unit
	NA


	Item
	Discussion and Actions Agreed
	A
	C

	1
	Welcome, Introductions & Apologies

· PM welcomed members to the meeting and formally introduced Sue Reilly, the new Lay Member of the NSCB. 
· Introductions were made and apologies noted, see above. 


	
	

	2
	Correspondence
· No correspondence for discussion.  
	
	

	3

	Minutes of last meeting & Action Log
· As agreed JB has explored whether reference to electronic gaming is included within the Sexual Exploitation Strategy regarding the role that social media has on Sexual Exploitation. It was recognised that this needed to be more explicit and therefore changes have been made to the document. 
· The single agency action plans from the Eve SCR were not included within the appendix of the Kirsty Overview Report however key themes were included in effort not to take the focus away from Kirsty. 

· As actioned members forwarded their final comments to SP in relation to the Kirsty Report; the report has now been signed off. 

· It was agreed that NJ would approach the GP Safeguarding Leads and gather intelligence around the process that GP’s take where they have made a referral to NTW and that patient fails to attend their appointment. The first meeting of the GP network took place last week. NJ has ensured that this topic is tabled on the agenda for discussion and NJ will feedback via email. 

· SP has liaised with the LADO to gather both regional and national comparative data in terms of evidencing that LADO referral rates have increased due to organisations working more effectively. The evidence is being collated and will be reported back via email. The LADO has also reported that this information will be included in future reports. 

· Alternative review methods in respect of Justine have been looked into and a decision has been made, an update will be given under item 4.6.

· VM has not yet circulated the report that has been written on the themes and lessons learnt from the response to Jimmy Saville but agreed to do this today. 

· SP has checked through previous Board minutes for reference to the Saville Report to ensure that the Board have gained assurance from the report and feels confident that assurance was provided as a Board. 

Challenge: As a new Board member, not present in previous meetings where this might have been discussed, Annie Topping requested that evidence of previous work regarding the Saville Report be circulated to members for assurance. 
· In light of AT’s comment, SP will circulate a summary to evidence this. 

Action: Saira Park will circulate a summary to evidence that the Board have gained assurance previously to the Saville Report and that this was recorded in the minutes. 
	NJ

SP

SP
	VM
AT

	4.1
	Prevent Strategy:- Ian Billham
· The Prevent Strategy has been updated and will be presented to the Contest Thematic Group on 3rd December 2015 for ratification. 

· New training has been identified and over 1000 members of staff including school governors have been trained. A number of community resilience exercises were delivered in the training and thought to be very successful. 
-AJ stated he would like to take this opportunity to target School Governors who have not undergone this training and would appreciate a list of the names of those who have completed the training.
Action: Ian Billham will pull together a list of the School Governors who have completed the Prevent Training and forward these to Andy Johnson. 

· New referral pathways are to be established via the Channel Panel. 
· PS informed that it is Counter Terrorism Awareness Week this week. Recent events in Paris have brought a sharp focus to this campaign. Northumberland have a strong multi-agency partnership and are continually reviewing measures. The key message is to keep measures under review and reinforcing these, in particular the need for the public to remain vigilant. 

· Local Authority awarded £10,000 and Public Protection are using this funding specifically for training. 

	IB
	

	4.2
	Operation Encompass:- Jackie Coleman 
· Operation Encompass was created so that by the morning of the next school day, a nominated person will be informed that the child or young person has been involved in a domestic incident. This information, is then given to schools through Operation Encompass, enables swift, early intervention through ‘silent’ or ‘overt’ support, depending upon the needs and wishes of the child.
· Northumbria Police propose that this could be rolled out to all 6 Local Authorities. The Operation was created in Plymouth and has been funded and piloted in Gateshead where there has been positive feedback from schools and partners. 
· The key consideration is the significant resource requirement of an unfunded roll out. If the NSCB endorse the idea, funding would need to be explored.

Challenge: JB raised concern about the training required, as ‘nominated key adults’ would need the knowledge and experience to provide an appropriate intervention. 

Challenge: RF has met with JC and AJ and supports the proposal as good practice however there are issues, including evidence from the evaluation, outcomes and transferability within the county that need to be considered. 
· A Task & Finish Group will be set up to look how best we can tackle these. Children’s Services do not currently receive all information re Domestic Violence from the Police and this would therefore need to be explored and agreed that schools would need to know what to once they have received the alert and this would result in a training element.

· DL is concerned that the proposed roll out is unfunded but appears to be resource-intensive. However on behalf of Wellbeing & Community Health Services would be happy to commit to the Task & Finish Group to further explore the projects efficacy.
Action:  A Task & Finish Group will be set up to consider the possibility of implementing Operation Encompass.
	RF/
JC
	JB
RF

	4.3
	Introduction to the absence category:- Northumbria Police
· Northumbria Police will in future introduce the ‘absence’ category, in line with national practice, to their service. Police currently treat anyone whose whereabouts is not known as missing and a report written which is resource-intensive. A risk-based approach will now be implemented to adopt the new definition. The change will have an impact on LSCBs data around children who go missing, and in particular Looked After Children.  
· A child or young person will be reported as absent, for example, in the context of when they are past their curfew but have informed carers. However where there is significant risk the category will be escalated to ‘missing’. 
Challenge: Rachel Farnham queried whether Northumbria Police would be willing to be flexible if escalating a child or young person from ‘absent’ to ‘missing’ if Children’s Services are particularly worried.  
· JC reassured that in cases where Children’s Services are particularly worried they would be able to inform the risk assessment for that child or young person. 
Challenge: Naomi Jones queried whether Northumbria Police would be able to provide any evidence or data that would give the Board assurance that introducing the absent category is a safe change to make. 

· JC reported that Northumbria Police have, so far, only undergone a resource evaluation. However stated that all factors inform risk assessments and that cases categorised under the absent category will continue to receive appropriate attention but will be responded to in a more efficient manner.

Action: Jackie Coleman agreed will keep the Board informed re the introduction to the absence category.
	JC
	RF

NJ

	4.4 
	Performance & Statistical Information:- Alan Hartwell
· The Quality, Improvement and Performance (QIP) Sub-Committee have recently met and found that prevalence in self-harm in Northumberland is high. The data has been reviewed and the QIP agree that a thorough investigation and analysis is required. Given how prevalent self-harm is in Northumberland, this task should be a priority for the Board. 
· The QIP have also commenced a review of Domestic Abuse data with Community Safety; IB is currently pulling together indicators.
· The number of children subject to a Child Protection Plan in Northumberland is significantly higher than the national average. AH noted that in the past where numbers have increased work has been done around decision-making. The QIP recommend that Children’s Services provides a drilldown into the data and that the QIP assess the need for audit of decision-making. 
· There have been concerns over the role of Newcastle Court in contributing to delays in care proceedings. 
· Work is ongoing to establish criteria for Police attendance at Strategy Meetings. 
AH asked Board for their comments on the Performance Report. 

· In relation to the self-harm data that has been reviewed from the QIP Sub-Committee, KH would recommend that this be explored further in terms of coding and differentiating between types of self-harm. 

· IB reported that in terms of Domestic Abuse data, it has been identified that numbers have increased. Work is being done to collate the outcome of cases to give a clearer picture. 

· AT queried whether the proposed KPI’s within the Performance Report are linked to the strategic objectives of the Board and whether there are opportunities to include other indicators. 

Action: Annie Topping and Alan Hartwell will have a discussion about KPI’s, ensuring these are explicitly aligned to the strategic NSCB priorities. 
· In response to information provided about the delay in Care Proceedings being contributed to by Newcastle Court, VM queried whether Cafcass would be able to respond to this. 

The average time to Care Proceedings completion is currently at 35 weeks in Northumberland, the target is 26 weeks. 

AB reported that Cafcass as an agency are raising this issue through the Family Justice Board and Judge Hudson.
JB queried whether there would be scope for Cafcass and Children’s Services to work together to express concerns. 

· RF would like the Board to recognise that prior to the PLO, the average time to Care proceedings completion was at 67 weeks, this delay has decreased a lot and the Local Authority have worked very hard to reduce any drift.

Action: It was agreed that a joint letter from Children's Services, Legal and CAFCASS would be sent to the Court to reinforce concerns about the delay in Care Proceedings. 
· In relation to Graph 1 on Page 6 of the Performance Report; the ‘monthly trend in number of under 18’s admitted to hospital for self-harm in Northumberland’, VM pointed out that it would be useful to have an age breakdown in this data. 
AH agreed. 

· VM referred and responded to the following question raised in the Performance Report to NTW: “What could the reasons be for the marked differences between North Tyneside and Northumberland and are there any reasons why the episode duration is longer for Northumberland children and young people”. VM highlighted that the Service in North Tyneside is very limited as teams work intensively with the child. 

Challenge: Naomi Jones asked that assurance regarding the important questions raised within the Performance Report be fully responded to. 
· It was agreed that AH would produce a log, similar to the NSCB Action Log, to demonstrate the outcomes of questions put to Board by the Performance Report. 

Action: Alan Hartwell will produce a log to record the responses to the questions put to Board within the Performance Report and provide the assurance that these are being fully responded to. 

· In relation to concerns about Police attendance in Strategy Meetings, JC reported that a lot of work has been ongoing with RF to clarify what Children’s Services expect from Police.
Northumbria Police are currently developing a set of criteria to propose to the Board and Children’s Services for their attendance at Strategy Meetings.  It will further be proposed that there will be an escalation policy which will, in cases where an agreement cannot be reached as to whether a case meets the criteria for police attendance, enable a senior manager from Children's Social Care to discuss the case with a police senior manager.

Action: Jackie Coleman will circulate the proposed criteria for Police attendance at Strategy Meetings today for members to comment within 7 days. 

· RHC pointed out that some attendance requirements are a result of SCRs and that an Independent Author made recommendations for Strategy Meetings. This will therefore need to be scrutinised to inform the Board decision whether to endorse Northumbria Police’ proposed criteria.

Action: Robin Harper-Coulson will explore recommendations from previous SCR’s that highlight the need for Police attendance at Strategy Meetings and will circulate a summary to members. 

· PS drew attention to some sensitive information included within the Performance Report and reminded that such information should be marked confidential. 

Members handed in their copy of the Performance Report and it was agreed that the electronic copies would be deleted from computers

Action: Robin Harper-Coulson will work with Ian Billham to ensure that all documents circulated with NSCB papers are protected and marked securely. 
	AT/AH

AB/
JB

AH
JC

RHC

RHC
	NJ

	4.5
	Peer Review:- Alan Hartwell
· As actioned by the NSCB, AH has prepared a report to present the findings from the peer review of children’s safeguarding that took place in April 2015. AH noted that this Report was completed and submitted around 7 weeks ago.
The peer review was a single agency review focusing particularly on social work practice and readiness for the Ofsted inspection. 
· At the time of the review the average caseload for a social worker was at 32. There has been a lot of work undertaken to reduce this number and currently the average stands at 24.1. The aim is to further reduce this number to 20. 

· The reviewers commented on police attendance at Strategy Meetings and it was recommended that this be addressed by the LSCB. Discussions above, evidence that work is being done and criteria for attendance will be circulated for Board to comment. 

· It was advised that EH should be making more impact on social work pressures and therefore recommended performance management. 
· As Chair for the EHEI Sub-Committee, KH pointed out that the development of the EH Hub is expanding. The Hub was originally piloted in Blyth, there is now a Hub in the North and Central and another due to be launched in the West.

· PM informed that Mary Connor the Senior Manager of Early Intervention and Prevention will be attending the NSCB in January to provide an update on the Early Help offer and roll out. 

Challenge: Annie Topping queried how the recommendations within the report are being incorporated to impact on practice. 

· DL reminded that the Peer Review is a single agency review and this report has been written to give the Board assurance that actions identified within the review are clear and are being taken forward via an internal action plan. Clear evidence shows that actions are being escalated i.e. significant reduction in social work caseloads.
	
	AT

	4.6
	Case Reviews:- Margaret Tench 
· A decision has been made to undertake an internal learning review in respect of Justine.
Similar to Eve Learning Events will also be held so that learning can be disseminated effectively on a multi-agency basis. 
	
	

	4.7
	SCR Action Plan:- Margaret Tench 

· The Eve Action Plan is progressing and meeting priorities of what was agreed. 
· The Kirsty SCR has now been signed off. The next Case Review Sub-Committee will look at recommendations so that when the SCR is published, there will be evidence to show that recommendations are being worked on. 

An update is required on criminal proceedings. 
	
	

	4.8
	CDOP Report:- Margaret Tench 

· MT has circulated a copy of the CDOP Annual Report. 
· North Tyneside have seen their cases increase from 8 in 2013/14 to 13 in 2014/15 whereas Northumberland have remained static at 15.
· A significant modifiable factor identified was ‘safe sleeping’. Work needs to be done to prevent this via a multi-agency approach through promoting the dangers of safe sleeping. Safe sleeping is an ongoing issue and has been implemented into Child Protection Plans.
· It was suggested that a broader public awareness campaign be looked into by the Communication & Engagement Sub-committee 

· MT pointed out that there have been a number of campaigns however there is a view that safe sleeping should be reinforced to professionals, as there is a clear issue around professional attitude. 
· The CDOP Annual Report highlights an issue with police attendance however JC reported that this has been remedied since the report was written. 
· MT raised that stillbirths are not covered in terms of review via the CDOP process. The National Panel of Independent Experts recommends that there should be consideration around stillbirths where there are concerns. The case review sub-committee have therefore agreed to look at a particular case where Mum was heavily misusing substances, to explore whether there is any learning in terms of the Substance Misuse Pathway and the way in which agencies have worked together. 
Action: Margaret Tench will update the Board on the stillbirth case that is being reviewed by the Case Review Sub-Committee. 

Challenged: RF raised concern about one of the modifiable factors, ‘Capacity issues in service delivery’ identified within the CDOP Annual Report. 

Action: Margaret Tench will ask that CDOP clarify one of their modifiable factors identified in their report ‘capacity issues in service delivery’
· As a new member of CDOP, RHC observed that although the process is unpleasant, it is clear there is a high level of trust between agencies. Meetings are very well attended and productive. 
· The NSCB agreed to endorse the CDOP Annual Report. 
	MT

MT
	RF

	4.9
	IRO Annual Report:-Jane Bowie

· The main themes from last year’s IRO Annual Report were around iinvolvement of the child, placement stability in 12-month period improved and oversight of effectiveness of practice.
· Measures are being put in place to improve the IRO service. There will be increase in capacity with an extra IRO post, areas of focus for performance improvement, involvement in children’s services annual audit and greater strategic use of IRO function. 
	
	

	4.10
	Neglect Strategy:- Robin Harper-Coulson

· RHC has led in updating the Neglect Strategy for 2015-2018 and circulated a draft copy for approval. A recent Ofsted review stated that as Sexual Exploitation dominated LSCB’s, Neglect might not receive the focus it needed. 51% of all cases have elements of Neglect 
· The recommendation is that the strategy is endorsed by the Board and that it be presented to the Health & Wellbeing Board to ensure there is agreement across statutory Boards. 
Challenge: John Barnes raised that from a schools perspective there is general lack of understanding in relation to referral thresholds for neglect. 
· RHC informed that a Task & Finish Group has recently taken place to look at providing a summarised paper accessible to all agencies to be used around thresholds. 
Challenge: RF raised concerns around Designated Safeguarding Leads not having an understanding on thresholds and would advise that urgent training is required. 
· In light of this, it was agreed that RF would attend a meeting to talk to teachers and head teachers about thresholds.
Action: Rachel Farnham will attend a meeting with John Barnes to talk to teachers and head teachers about thresholds. 
· The Business Sub-committee will monitor the Neglect Strategy delivery plan
	RF/

JBa
	JBa

RF

	4.11
	Report from GP Conference:- Margaret Tench

· MT has written a report from the GP Conference that has recently taken place to evidence what recommendations have been met i.e. the development of the GP Network. Once this has been approved by the CCG Board MT will circulate to NSCB. 
	
	

	4.12
	Bonfire Night:- Deborah Brown

· DB prepared a briefing report for the NSCB to inform members about fire-related deaths and injuries in Northumberland around Bonfire night. 
· Statistics relating to Bonfire night between 2007 and 2015 indicate positive changes in reducing risks to communities. Out of control bonfires have reduced by 75%

· No action calls have reduced by 88% allowing more resources for emergency situations

· In the last 10 years:
· Primary fires have been reduced by 47%

· Deaths from primary fires have been reduced by 100% (from 1 to 0)

· Injuries from primary fires have been reduced by 61%

· Accidental dwelling fires have been reduced by 33%

· Deaths from accidental dwelling fires have remained at 0

· Injuries from accidental dwelling fires have been reduced by 52%

· All deliberate fires have been reduced by 56%

· All deliberate primary fires have been reduced by 70%

· All deliberate secondary fires have been reduced by 50%

· Fires in non-domestic properties have been reduced by 67%

· Malicious false alarms have been reduced by 72%

· Automatic false alarms from non-domestic premises have been reduced by 51%

The significant reduction that has been evidenced above is a result of partnership work for example Matt Thomas from the Arson Task Force department within the Fire Service works closely with Police to analyse deliberate fires, letterbox locking is provided to homes, although a very simple solution it is effective. The Fire Service are represented on the LMAPS group and get local information useful in preventative work. 
	
	

	4.13
	Agency Impact Statements

Margaret Tench
· The GP Network is taking place this week; NJ will be chairing it and will be able to feedback any pertinent information. RS and MT will be attending the first meeting and in future meetings RHC will be representing the NSCB.
· A meeting is taking place this afternoon to look at incorporating Sexual Exploitation into pre-registered nurse training. 
· Funding has become available for the North of Tyne as part of the Police Led Sexual Exploitation Operation. An urgent meeting is being set up with CCG directors and DI Lesley Wheatley from Northumbria Police to explore how this can be best utilised. 
Karen Herne 

· The Health Related Behaviour Survey has been disseminated and completed by 31 schools. KH plans to bring an analysis to the next Board.  
Rachel Farnham
· The next potential call from Ofsted is due 11th January 2016 and thereafter every 2 weeks. 
· Children’s Services have been asked to contribute to 2 SCR’s in Newcastle. The CRC will be appraised throughout. 
Ian Billham

· The initial consultation phase of the strategic intelligence assessment is almost complete. Themes include social media and drugs and alcohol. 
Phil Soderquest
· There was a murder in Blyth last week where a son murdered his mother. A holistic approach will be taken in respect of a Domestic Homicide Review. The ToR have been set and the Board will be kept informed.
· A large event is taking place in Northumberland re application for licensing to explore how licensing can be involved in sharing messages and observations in light of safeguarding children. 
· NCC is now in the process of training all Northumberland Taxi Drivers around Sexual Exploitation. This will be compulsory and expected to be completed by February 2016. 
Deborah Brown

· Northumberland Fire and rescue Service have gone live with the consultation process and on behalf of the service DB is happy to take any questions relating to this. 

· The closure of Haydon Bridge may be a concern but the Fire Service will be looking at putting in support. 
Jackie Coleman
· In relation to the problem profile Northumbria Police have developed a spread sheet and circulated this to LSCB Business Managers to gather as much information as possible on hotspots etc. The deadline for response is 11th December 2015. 
Action: Robin Harper-Coulson will circulate the spread sheet developed by Northumbria Police in relation to the Problem Profile and members will respond with any information they can provide to assist. 
Challenge: Daljit Lally raised concern in that she has met with Steve Barron and Steven Mason and was assured that there was already a Problem Profile in place. 

· JC confirmed that this was out of date.
· It was agreed that IB would liaise with JC and coordinate the Problem Profile for the Local Authority. 

Action: Ian Billham will liaise with Jackie Coleman and coordinate the SE Problem Profile for the Local Authority. 

Robin Harper-Coulson 

· RHC reminded members that the NSCB purchased the enable audit tool to use for the Section 11 audit 2014-15. Training was available on 13th October and the audit opened on 16th October and a submission date on 20th November. 
RHC handed out a progress report that displays agencies compliance with the Section 11. 
RHC offered support to any agencies that need familiarised with the audit tool.

· Although not yet reflected in the report DB highlighted that the Fire Service completed their Section 11 on Friday. 

· AJ reported that Education & Skills have completed their Section 11 recently although this is not reflected within the progress report.

· CC raised concern about not having knowledge of the Section 11 and pointed out that this might be due to CC being new to the NSCB; this will be discussed outside of the meeting. 
Action: Robin Harper-Coulson will circulate an updated version of the progress report re Section 11 Audit Compliance and will support agency representatives where necessary in using the tool. 
· In relation to Ofsted preparation RHC informed members that they may be interviewed, RHC has offered to set up mock interviews if required and will be putting challenge questions to Business Sub-Committee. 
Ann Brennan
· Cafcass cover 6 Local Authorities and in terms of private law the number of care applications is starting to increase again. Cafcass are doing work to avoid some matters, where appropriate, from going into Court. 
Jane Bowie

· Following on from the discussion in relation to the DHR, JB has had discussions with VM to ensure that work is not duplicated and that learning will be shared.

· The comprehensive spending review is out this week and JB will be looking at the impact this will have and how the Local Authority will respond. 

Carina Carey 
· The National Probation Service is now 1 year old and the Centre has announced that they will be launching the E3 Programme. CC reported that this will standardise NPS financial contributions to partnerships. CC will report back to Board in January. 
· NPS have recently trained hundreds of staff re complex needs of high risk women. Although numbers were small NPS felt this to be a critical topic to train staff. 
	RHC

IB

RHC


	DL

	5       Information Items

	5.1
	Business Sub-Committee Meeting Minutes
· Content noted and no issues raised

	
	

	5.2
	Safeguarding Adults Board Meeting Minutes
· Content noted and no issues raised

	
	

	6
	Any other business
Nothing to add
	
	

	7
	Dates and Times of Future Meetings

Next meeting: 19th January 2016, 1:00-4:00pm
Future meetings: 1st March 2016, 31st May 2016, 26th July 2016, 27th September 2016, 29th November 2015. 
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